

NATO's Libya Campaign 2011: Just or Unjust to What Degree?

ANDREW WEDGWOOD and A. WALTER DORN

Colonel Muammar Qaddafi's violence against the Libyan population in the face of a fledgling rebellion in March 2011 prompted an international intervention. The United Nations Security Council authorised the use of 'all necessary measures' to protect civilians and enforce a no-fly zone. Following a preliminary American-led military intervention, the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation sponsored a seven-month campaign, 'Operation Unified Protector.' Was the operation ethically justified? Through the lens of the Just War tradition, seven moral principles are assessed in both qualitative and quantitative fashion. The analysis applies the novel Just War Index to the 2011 case concluding that it exhibited a moderate degree of justness overall. Still, significant flaws and ethical problems emerged. While high evaluations were made of just cause, legitimate authority, last resort and right conduct, lower assessments were given for right intent, net benefit, and proportionality of means. The outcome of the intervention is still unknown, but the broad outlines of a moral assessment are distinguishable.

We will come house by house, room by room. . . . We will find you in your closets. We will have no mercy and no pity.

Qaddafi to the rebels of Benghazi, 17 March 2011¹

Colonel Muammar Qaddafi's flagrant disregard for the Libyan population in the face of a fledgling and partially armed rebellion in 2011 resulted in an international intervention. As the smoke cleared from Libya later in the year, the post-Qaddafi celebrations gave way to worry about the future. Whilst the fear characterising Qaddafi's nearly 42-year reign disappeared, so, too, did his iron-fisted stability. Instability and insecurity continues to the present with continuous civil strife and wide-scale violence. The rebels, initially celebrated as heroes and martyrs, often seem today as threats to the goals of the rebellion.² Despite these realities, the prospect of freedom, domestic security,

and a representative government offer hope. Faced with these complexities, it is only natural that some wonder whether this conflict was worth fighting.³ Strong critiques contradict the consensus of a successful and worthwhile operation.⁴ However, a balanced view is needed using specific criteria for assessment since the criticism suffers from a selective approach whereby the bulk of the analysis focuses on a single criterion: the Just War criterion of *net benefit*. Such a limited perspective does not provide a complete analysis of the decision-making process that led to the intervention and virtually ignores its execution. The Just War tradition offers a broader set of criteria to evaluate ethically the justness of the use of force based on known values and facts known at the time of the appraisal.

Just War assessments have application before, during, and after a conflict, though the knowledge base at each time will be different. Though retrospective, post-conflict judgments usually are based on the most information and can be useful pointers for future conflicts and the development of new international principles.⁵ The Just War tradition provides important criteria for intervention now ‘deeply and broadly rooted in Western ideals, institutions, and experiences.’⁶ Granted, the bias of the assessor will affect any assessment, but the framework permits a sharp focus on essential features long accepted in the ethics of armed conflict. While the tradition has not consolidated into a fully agreed upon list of assessment criteria, there is considerable agreement on the main features.⁷ The selection of criteria in this analysis reduces the minimum set required to achieve a reasonable degree of mutual exclusivity.⁸ The criteria also answer the most basic questions about war and armed force:

- Why use force? A Just War requires: (1) a *just cause*; (2) the *right intent*; and (3) a *net benefit*.
- Who should authorise force? (4) A *legitimate authority*.
- When can force be used? (5) As a *last resort*.
- What level of force? (6) *Proportional means of force*.
- Where and how to apply force? (7) Using *right conduct*, including the distinction of military targets from civilian ones.

It is common understanding that specific criteria are usually met only to a degree. In the current approach, the criteria are not merely considered as binary—just/unjust—but on a spectrum, a method first used to consider international missions in Afghanistan and later applied to American wars.⁹ This approach encourages a nuanced analysis whilst still allowing for overall pronouncements of a conflict as just or unjust to a specified degree. Table 1 shows the levels of the Just War scale from -3 to $+3$.

This numerical approach also permits an overall ethical judgment through an *averaging* of scores for the seven criteria, dubbed the Just War Index [JWI]. The criteria receive equal weight for simplicity.

TABLE 1 Just War scale

Score	Description
+3	Strongly Just
+2	Moderately Just
+1	Slightly Just
0	Neutral
-1	Slightly Unjust
-2	Moderately Unjust
-3	Strongly Unjust

Moving to the case at hand, in May 2011 Fisher and Biggar provided some of the earliest Just War assessments of the Libyan intervention, whilst van der Linden provided a later treatment.¹⁰ However, most of the recent literature specifically emphasises *net benefit* and the impact on the responsibility to protect [R2P].¹¹ This emphasis is unsurprising given the on-going strife in Syria and Iraq where a moral imperative for humanitarian intervention arguably exists. However, given the continued fallout in Libya, there remains a requirement for further reflection across the full set of Just War criteria.

The crisis in Libya began on 16 February 2011 in the eastern city of Benghazi with demonstrations inspired by the Arab Spring uprisings. Within days, protests spread across the country to Qaddafi's power base in Tripoli threatening his nearly 42-year rule. He responded swiftly and brutally. Security forces and mercenaries from neighbouring countries fired indiscriminately at unarmed protesters.¹² Despite his attempts to deny the existence of protests, they continued to grow, resulting in an escalation of regime violence including airstrikes and the use of cluster munitions.¹³ One United Nations [UN] report noted that the morgues in Tripoli alone received 200 bodies between 20 and 21 February. The nature of the injuries pointed to the use of large calibre weapons and intent to kill.¹⁴ The protests quickly developed into a widespread armed insurrection spurred by the brutal response, defections from the army, and the formation of a formal opposition group, the Transitional National Council [TNC].

Ten days after the initial protests, on 26 February, the UN Security Council expressed disgust at the 'gross and systematic violation of human rights, including the repression of peaceful demonstrators . . . deaths of civilians, and . . . the incitement to hostility and violence . . . from the highest level of the Libyan government.'¹⁵ It took action short of the use of force in Security Council Resolution [UNSCR] 1970 by allowing the International Criminal Court to prosecute individuals committing war crimes, by banning certain leaders from air travel, by freezing their assets, and by imposing an arms embargo.

Initial fatality estimates for the first few weeks of the uprising ranged from 1,000 to 10,000 killed.¹⁶ Although the Libyan Ministry of Martyrs and

Missing Persons provided an update in January 2013 estimating 4,700 rebels and their supporters killed throughout the entire conflict,¹⁷ the salient point was that even low estimates pointed towards large-scale indiscriminate attacks by Qaddafi's forces. A report later released by the UN Human Rights Council concluded that Qaddafi's forces committed a wide range of abuses including 'murder, torture, rape, and attacks on civilians . . . indiscriminate attacks, arbitrary arrest, and recruitment of child soldiers.'¹⁸

If there remained any doubt regarding the potential for escalation, Qaddafi erased that doubt on 17 March by proclaiming: 'We will come house by house, room by room. . . . We will find you in your closets. We will have no mercy and no pity.'¹⁹ Despite the UN's limited response of 26 February, pressure grew to do more. On 16 March, heavily armed government forces had advanced to the outskirts of Benghazi, the insurrection stronghold, poised to crush it. Fearing an imminent assault, the International Committee of the Red Cross withdrew from Benghazi expressing concern for the fate of civilians whilst the newly formed TNC and Libya's UN ambassador, who had defected, pleaded for a no-fly zone.²⁰ Whilst some, including Qaddafi, contended that a government has the right to defend itself, this argument rang hollow in the face of the government's disproportionate response to the civil protests. Convinced of the seriousness of the situation, the Security Council acted decisively.

Resolution 1973 (2011) 'Authorizes Member states . . . acting nationally or through regional organizations . . . to take all necessary measures . . . to protect civilians'²¹ The reasons cited in the Council included the escalation of violence against both civilians and journalists through arbitrary detention, torture, summary executions, disappearances, and Libya's failure to live up to UNSCR 1970.²² Libya was not only unwilling to protect its citizens, it was committing massive human rights violations against them. Critical to *just cause*, this aspect is re-enforced by the moral underpinnings of R2P, as endorsed by the 2005 UN World Summit, that if a state is unable or unwilling to safeguard its people, protection becomes the responsibility of the international community.²³ The measures implemented under UNSCR 1973 also authorised a no-fly zone to protect the civilian population.²⁴

In fashioning the resolution, the Security Council drew upon Libya's history. The 1988 bombing of Pan Am Flight 103 over Lockerbie, Scotland, the 1989 *Union de Transports Aériens* [UTA] Flight 772 bombing, and the 1996 massacre of 1,000 inmates at the Abu Salim prison were crimes connected directly to the Qaddafi regime.²⁵ Internally, Qaddafi oppressed Libyans through the banning of foreign language education, restricting travel, eliminating political parties, criminalising minority cultures, and developing a variety of oppressive internal security organisations.²⁶ Despite a damning past, a recent softening of Libya's international stance complicated the case for action.

Chief amongst the positive reforms were Qaddafi's 2003 decisions to abandon weapons of mass destruction [WMD] and halt support for terrorism.²⁷ Qaddafi solidified his decisions by joining the Organisation for the Prevention of Chemical Weapons, destroying almost one-half of his chemical weapons, handing over two suspects from the Lockerbie bombing, and paying compensation to the families of both the UTA and Lockerbie bombings.²⁸ He had also actively supported the United States after the 9/11 attacks.²⁹ Seemingly moderate voices, including Qaddafi's son, Saif al-Islam, preached internal reform, but the reality was far from the rhetoric,³⁰ with little attention paid to internal justice or human rights. Further complicating the UN decision was Chinese and Russian hesitation due to state-sovereignty considerations, though those Powers did not veto the resolution.³¹ The question then becomes whether or not state-sovereignty justifies inaction in the face of wanton destruction of innocent lives.

In considering *just cause*, the core concern was not Libya's attempts at external reform; it was the systematic, indiscriminate, and unrestrained decimation of Libyan citizens, compounded by the immediate threat posed to the citizenry of Benghazi. In an R2P-influenced world where 'sovereignty represents responsibility, rather than license,'³² a clear case existed for a rapid and robust response since the government became the major threat. The imperative for civilian protection leads to a very high score for this category: *Just Cause*: +3.

While there was little doubt regarding the moral requirement for intervention, *just cause* is not sufficient to justify the use of violence; an appropriate authority must also sanction it.

In international law, the UN Charter is the premier 'rule book' on both sovereignty and the use of force. State-sovereignty is entrenched in Article 2(4) that states 'All Members shall refrain . . . from the threat or use of force against the territorial integrity or political independence of any state.'³³ However, Article 2(7) states that the principle of sovereignty 'shall not prejudice the application of enforcement measures under Chapter VII.'³⁴ Under Chapter VII, the Security Council can declare a threat to the peace and authorise measures including armed force. Acting under Chapter VII, UNSCR 1973 both authorised a limited violation of Libya's sovereignty whilst also 'Reaffirming its strong commitment to the sovereignty . . . of the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya' by excluding a foreign occupation force.³⁵

Whilst resolutions 1970 and 1973 provided an initial legitimacy, so, too, did the degree of international unity behind them. UNSCR 1973 passed with ten votes in favour, no votes opposed, and five abstentions. Amongst the most ardent supporters were the Arab members. The Arab League's prior request to the Security Council 'to impose immediately a no-fly zone . . . and to establish safe areas' signified a momentous shift.³⁶ One analyst noted that previously 'the Arab League has served as a shield for dictators and rarely produced anything but windy rhetoric.'³⁷ However, even with League

backing, the Security Council lacked unity. Germany and the so-called BRIC Powers—Brazil, Russia, India, and China—abstained, with the Germans leery of a protracted military engagement.³⁸ The Russians and Indians expressed concern that the measure moved too quickly and may have unforeseen consequences.³⁹ But Russia and China did not veto the resolution. Ultimately, the abstentions served to diffuse slightly and only initially the political legitimacy of UNSCR 1973.

The resolution called for action by ‘Member states . . . or through regional organizations . . . [and] requests . . . the League of Arab states to cooperate.’⁴⁰ The United States, Britain, and France immediately launched ‘Operation Odyssey Dawn,’ ostensibly to degrade Libya’s integrated air defence system, but also to strike Qaddafi’s forces. The rush to action trod upon regional political sensitivities and eroded support from the United Arab Emirates and Saudi Arabia.⁴¹ The Arab League was also critical of the airstrikes believing them beyond the scope of the resolution;⁴² and even North Atlantic Treaty Organisation [NATO] allies hesitated. Although overcoming these difficulties, the principals realised that UNSCR 1973 was not a panacea of *legitimate authority* but rather a basis for further diplomacy.

The response was the London Conference of 29 March 2011, whose conclusion optimistically proclaimed ‘we are united in our aims,’⁴³ a conclusion supported by 40 countries, including the former abstainer, Germany, as well as the European Union, NATO, the Arab League, and the Organisation of the Islamic Conference [OIC]. However, notably absent were the African Union [AU] and Saudi Arabia.⁴⁴ Their absence was important as they represented African, as well as some Arab and Muslim perspectives, with Libya in both Africa and the Arab world. American pressure over Saudi involvement in the February 2011 Bahraini protests may explain Saudi absence, but the AU’s origins and funding remained deeply tied to Qaddafi’s work and aid in Africa, making it unlikely the AU would denounce him.⁴⁵ With continued support for the mission far from assured, the conference agreed to form the Libya Contact Group.

The first meeting of the Contact Group occurred on 13 April 2011 in Doha, Qatar. The venue re-enforced the importance of Arab involvement whilst the addition of the AU as an observer represented an effort to broaden support. The number of nations represented this time, however, was only 21.⁴⁶ The group served an important role in maintaining early *legitimate authority* by providing consensus-based political direction in addition to the legal authority afforded by Resolution 1973. Notable in the closing statements of both the London Conference and the Libya Contact Group is a dearth of references to the United States.

The American invasion of Afghanistan and Iraq left a legacy of divisiveness, particularly in the minds of Muslim and Arab nations. Although far from immune to acting in the national interest, the American approach in 2011 was a marked improvement. Whilst supportive of UNSCR 1973, President Barak

Obama made clear that the United States wanted to avoid being seen as the aggressor, quickly handing responsibility for the operation to NATO.⁴⁷ Despite heavy criticism from the American right, Obama achieved a higher level of trust in the Arab world. Correspondingly, the political legitimacy of UNSCR 1973 increased.

In considering *legitimate authority*, Arab League support for passing UNSCR 1973 largely countered the abstentions. The London Conference and the Libya Contact Group helped ensure continued support for action despite significant players, including the AU, remaining at the periphery. The subdued and multilateral role played by the United States facilitated such broad support. The mission had solid legal cover because of the Security Council authorisation provided by Resolution 1973: *Legitimate Authority*: +2.

This evaluation of *legitimate authority* takes note of dissent regarding the resolutions and the execution of the mission. A closer look at these objections will show that they found basis largely in suspicions of ulterior motives.

Right intent does not preclude ulterior motives but the aim should be consistent with the wider interests of peace and international security. The principle objections to coalition actions centred on the belief that regime change was the primary object. The examination of *right intent* must determine if regime change was in fact a motive, and if so, did it still serve the interests of peace and international security?

Days into the war, the Arab League objected to the scope of the airstrikes with its secretary general, Amr Moussa, stating, 'What is happening in Libya differs from the aim of imposing a no-fly zone.'⁴⁸ By May 2011, India and China accused the coalition of attempting to effect regime change.⁴⁹ The initial military focus on enemy air defences was justifiable under the mandate of enforcing a no-fly zone, whilst the subsequent targeting of regime ground formations attacking or directly threatening non-combatants was also justifiable under the mandate to protect civilians.⁵⁰ Some other coalition actions are less defensible.

Evidence shows that several Powers supplied or facilitated the supply of materials, including weapons, to rebel forces.⁵¹ While not supplying weapons, NATO co-ordinated with the rebels. The latter openly stated that NATO helped through co-ordinated bomb-strikes but acknowledged that the means for doing so were convoluted and indirect.⁵² Britain also admitted that NATO was providing intelligence and reconnaissance information to the rebels.⁵³ The evidence indicates that co-ordination occurred at arms-length to avoid the appearance of bias. At NATO headquarters in Naples, individuals 'not on the nominal roll' were communicating with the rebels.⁵⁴ If observers found the rebels firing on civilian centres, they would get a warning to stop; the Libyan government received no such benefit.

The historical context also suggested a desire for regime change. The American 'Operation El Dorado Canyon' in 1986 was a response to Libyan

terrorism that aimed but failed to assassinate Qaddafi.⁵⁵ Resentment towards Qaddafi continued despite his opening to the West. The British were cognisant of Qaddafi's history of funding the Irish Republican Army and the hero's welcome afforded in Libya in 2009 to the convicted bomber in the 1988 Lockerbie plane attack.⁵⁶ French motivations under President Nicolas Sarkozy were alleged to be grounded in sensitivity to criticism over ties to the toppled Tunisian regime and election posturing.⁵⁷ All told, there were a variety of Western ulterior motives beyond those stated under *just cause*, but was there sufficient evidence to support regime change as the primary objective?

Resolution 1973 did not mandate regime change but allowed 'all necessary measures,' as well as finding 'a solution . . . which responds to the legitimate demands of the Libyan people . . . to lead to the political reforms necessary to find a peaceful and sustainable solution.'⁵⁸ Interpreting the text might occur in either a permissive or restrictive fashion dependent upon one's political and moral perspective. In terms of Western values, the question became was it possible to meet the mandate of civilian protection without regime change?⁵⁹

In reviewing statements made by the coalition following UNSCR 1973, it is clear that regime change quickly became the policy of many coalition members. The United States and Canada openly called for removal of Qaddafi, followed by members of the London Conference, Libya Contact Group, and NATO.⁶⁰ This public endorsement by a broad coalition suggests that many states felt that the UNSCR mandate would remain unfulfilled with Qaddafi in power, particularly considering his government's deliberate denial of electricity, water, fuel, and food to ordinary Libyans in rebel areas.⁶¹ The means by which he was eventually removed, however, raises questions.

Given the overt calls for Qaddafi's removal, the assessment of *right intent* warrants a discussion over whether he suffered 'targeted killing.' Early in the war, when British defence secretary, Liam Fox, stated that Qaddafi was a possible target, Prime Minister David Cameron demurred.⁶² In June, Admiral Samuel Locklear, commander of NATO's Joint Operations Command, indicated the alliance was 'actively . . . trying to kill the Libyan leader.'⁶³ Despite strategic level contradictions, the responsible commander at the operational level, Canadian Lieutenant-General Charles Bouchard, insisted in April 2011 that the campaign targeted only command and control nodes, not individuals.⁶⁴

On 20 October 2011, a NATO strike on a convoy resulted in Qaddafi's capture and death at the hands of rebel forces. Whilst NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen dismissed the idea of Qaddafi as a target, British reports indicated that cell phone intercepts showed his presence in the convoy.⁶⁵ Considered in aggregate, there are potential grounds to believe regime change through targeted killing was a goal. However, equally arguable, Qaddafi continued to use his cell phone to direct his forces thus

presenting himself within a context that saw him targeted as a command and control node.

In considering *right intent*, the coalition's early shift to regime change confirmed Chinese and Indian suspicions. What began as only Western political support for the rebels soon turned to indirect support by supplying and co-ordinating with them, as well as direct action. Whilst domestic political considerations may also have played into various coalition members' stances, the net result, including regime change, still seemed at the time to serve international security through attainment of the Security Council mandate. Unfortunately, omitting the topic of regime change during UNSCR 1973 deliberations and the conflicting messages regarding Qaddafi's status as a military target reduced the legitimacy of an otherwise positive ethical conclusion: *Right Intent*: +1.

The principles of *just cause*, *legitimate authority*, and *right intent* represent reflections on historical decisions. A Just War assessment also requires an analysis of the principle of *net benefit*, which necessitates a look at the present and future as well as the past. Assessing *net benefit* requires comparing positive and negative outcomes. To be overall positive, the assessment must demonstrate a net good both nationally and globally in the short- and long-terms, with emphasis on the former where other factors [non-NATO] determine the outcome less. The main factors include: human lives lost and saved; democratic governance potential; human rights and the rule of law; economic prospects; weapons proliferation; and international political impact. This analysis includes events until the end of 2014; and human lives justifiably receive the highest profile.

As mentioned under *just cause*, the Libyan Ministry of Martyrs and Missing Persons estimated the rebel casualties during the revolution at 4,700 killed, with similar figures for pro-Qaddafi forces, bringing the total estimate to about 10,000.⁶⁶ Whilst tragic, the reality is that many of these casualties would have occurred without NATO's seven-month intervention and would likely have been higher in a conflict without intervention, including the large-scale retribution had Qaddafi succeeded in repressing the rebellion. Such retribution is likely in light of Qaddafi's rhetoric, brutal history, and actions in the early stages of civilian demonstrations. Even more alarming would be a full-scale civil war, like the one started in Syria around the same time in the Spring of 2011, resulting in over 200,000 deaths. But regardless of counter-factual scenarios, any actual Libyan casualties caused by NATO must be determined—NATO suffered no fatalities of its own forces. Given the Security Council mandate to protect civilians, *net benefit* must focus on the civilian casualties caused as well as those possibly prevented *by the coalition*.

The UN Human Rights Council [UNHRC] released a report indicating that NATO was responsible for the deaths of 60 civilians,⁶⁷ which corroborates estimates of 40–70 from the *New York Times* and 50–100 from the British Royal United Services Institute.⁶⁸ Whilst not considered ethically acceptable

in an absolutist sense, a relativist interpretation of collateral damage allows for some perspective. In February 2011, before the rebels began to organise themselves as fighting units, Qaddafi's security forces had killed over 500 civilians.⁶⁹ To compare with other NATO enforcement actions, estimates of the 78-day NATO bombing campaign in Kosovo and Serbia in 1999 suggest 400 to 500 civilians killed, making the casualties in the seven-month campaign in Libya remarkable. And considering that some 8,000 bombs were dropped in Libya, this casualty rate is amazingly low; it came mainly from progress in reconnaissance and precision delivery systems.

The assessment, however, is more meaningful when compared to the prevention of civilian loss. Poised to strike the rebel heartland of Benghazi, a city of more than 600,000, Qaddafi's forces were almost certain to conduct a massacre. While predicted figures lack accuracy, Qaddafi's rhetoric and initial conduct allow for the conclusion that far more innocent people would have died in Benghazi than suffered from NATO airstrikes. Furthermore, it was the prospect of freedom from that kind of oppression that initially stoked the rebellion.

UNSCR 1973 explicitly stated that the solution to the crisis must respond to the legitimate demands of the people. According to the TNC's interim leader, Mustafa Abdul Jalil, in October 2011, this meant 'free legislative, parliamentary and presidential elections.'⁷⁰ This goal aligns with the Western, democratic ideals supported by the UN and the majority of coalition members. Early rebel leaders did not try to cling to power and, in August 2012, Libya's General National Congress [GNC] assumed control in a peaceful transfer of power from the TNC. Since then, every step towards implementing a constitution has been fraught with peril and dramatic reversals. The June 2014 election, with low turnout amidst militia fighting, resulted in a House of Representatives supporting the government of Abdullah al-Thinni that, in turn, remains internationally recognised. But the Islamist GNC cites a Libyan Supreme Court decision to support its claim as the legitimate legislative body. Libya now has two governments, both vying for control.

Even worse than the political conflict is the ongoing violent conflict that surged in 2014 between militia groups in the Libya Dawn alliance and remnants of the Libyan Army. Libya Dawn seized control of Tripoli, causing al-Thinni's government to relocate. In Benghazi, the second largest city, forces loyal to retired General Khalifa Haftar battle against Islamist militias, including Ansar al-Sharia. Whilst the prospects for democracy correlate directly to the central government achieving stability and security, the situation has only worsened. The process of rebuilding security forces to counter the militias, which still vastly outnumber security forces, is critical;⁷¹ many militias are on record as stating that one of the reasons for remaining armed is government weakness. Adding to the difficulties are the competing influences within the militias: criminal, regional, tribal, and Islamist.⁷²

The continued influence of militias remains the primary obstacle to Libyan democracy.

In part, the strength of Libyan democracy can be judged by its respect for human rights and the rule of law; unfortunately, there is little to celebrate. Various militias have tortured and killed prisoners and refuse to allow due process.⁷³ The militias openly fight with each other and with government forces. Early developments were cause for concern as statements made in October 2011 by the head of the TNC, Jalil, indicated that Sharia law would form the basis of the legal system. His statement foreshadowed the continued influence of conservative Islamists largely through Islamist-oriented militias.

Still, there were positive developments in the three-year period after the revolution ended. The election on 25 June 2013 of the first Berber as Libyan president was welcome, showing the capacity for democratic progress. Important human rights and humanitarian players, including the UN Support Mission in Libya [UNSMIL],⁷⁴ enjoyed relatively unfettered access across Libya, except in times of intense fighting. The newfound freedom of the press allowed for the exposure of rights violators and the possibility of conviction once central authorities exhibit the necessary strength.⁷⁵ Continued progress depends upon the strengthening of security forces and development of the country's financial stability.

The Libyan economy quickly rebounded to pre-war levels after GDP suffered a 60 percent contraction in 2011. Oil production is the main driver of the economy and, by 2013, it was nearly back to pre-war levels although output remains volatile.⁷⁶ A significant challenge is to avoid corruption and inefficient spending. The International Monetary Fund and World Bank are consulting on setting up effective financial management frameworks. To date, the economic recovery has been fragile as the fledgling government's spending centred largely on wages and subsidies rather than education, stimulating the private sector, and providing a social safety net.⁷⁷ Consequently, efforts to persuade former fighters to lay down their arms have not had much success. The international community is also keen to help regain control over weapons arsenals.

Libyan chemical weapons, nuclear material, small arms, and Man-Portable Air Defense Systems [MANPADS] remain primary threats. Libya has destroyed 95 percent of its chemical weapons stockpile, the remainder slated for destruction by 2016.⁷⁸ Similarly, Libya had declared its intent to forego all WMD, and the International Atomic Energy Association declared in December 2011 that all relevant nuclear material remains accounted for.⁷⁹ The issue of small arms and MANPADS provides less cause for celebration. Out of 20,000 MANPADS, only about 5,000 to date are secured; but the scale of fighting means a new inflow of weapons and fighters.⁸⁰ Libya also exported combatants, including the armed Tuareg fighters who went to northern Mali where they joined Islamists to capture territory.⁸¹ The impact of the intervention, however, has spread well beyond Libya's immediate region.

The most dramatic and unfortunate indirect results are in Syria, where the al-Assad family has ruled since 1971. President Bashar al-Assad has brutally repressed popular uprisings since March 2011, when the Libyan uprising also began. As noted, the Syrian civil war has cost over 200,000 lives since 2011—making the Libyan situation look comparatively positive.⁸² Despite international outcry over Syria, the UN Security Council remains stymied by China and Russia using their vetoes several times to prevent international intervention. Whilst both Powers have economic and political interests in maintaining the *status quo* in Syria, the stated reasons for opposition stem from regime change in Libya.⁸³ Thus, the Libya intervention has diminished the willingness of the Security Council to intervene in Syria and potentially other conflicts.⁸⁴

Whilst the human costs of intervention were relatively light, especially compared with the catastrophe of the Syrian civil war, the long-term prospects for democracy remain shaky. Militia fighting and human rights violations continue but, at least, are independently reported, something not possible under Qaddafi. Furthermore, there are glacial efforts to implement a stronger central government that supplants the influence of militias. Negotiations between some of the fighting groups are taking place in Geneva, and UNSMIL is working to implement reforms but has had little ability to alter the effects of small arms proliferation. Ultimately, the *net benefit* is far from resolved and it is currently minimally positive: *Net Benefit*: +0.5.

When considering the use of force, *net benefit* is amongst the most difficult to consider owing to the opaqueness of second and third order effects. The decision-making process for intervention is further complicated when it is hurried.

The principle of *last resort* demands exhausting all other *reasonable* avenues prior to using force. Whilst 'reasonable' is a subjective term, as a minimum the burden of proof lies with the intervener. In Libya, the transition from the start of popular protests to UNSCR 1973 was only 30 days. Whilst accepting UN legitimacy, it must still be determined if the response was measured and timely. The Security Council's first response occurred on 26 February 2011 by passing UNSCR 1970.⁸⁵ The resolution also said that the UN would 'keep the Libyan authorities' actions under continuous review and that it shall be prepared to review the appropriateness of the measures,' thus providing Qaddafi the ability to de-escalate.⁸⁶

Several regional organisations influenced the UN's two resolutions. On 8 March, the OIC 'called upon the Libyan authorities to immediately end the military operations targeting civilians' and highlighted the humanitarian crisis by asking the international community to 'move promptly and provide . . . urgent humanitarian assistance.'⁸⁷ By 10 March, the AU added its voice by calling for 'an urgent African action' and the formation of an

ad hoc committee to resolve the crisis and enact political reform.⁸⁸ Despite these *communiqués*, both organisations rejected military intervention.

On 12 March, the Arab League provided similar conclusions with one dramatic difference: asking for the immediate establishment of a no-fly zone.⁸⁹ Faced with disparate opinions, the UN hesitated, hoping that mounting pressure from regional organisations would persuade Qaddafi to desist. However, by 16 March, his forces successfully positioned themselves outside of Benghazi for a major assault. The UN acted on 17 March through UNSCR 1973 to prevent an expected massacre. A Just War theorist, David Fisher, agreed with the decision: having met the principle of *last resort*, the decision came 'just in time to prevent the slaughter.'⁹⁰ Not all agreed. The Gabonese chairman of the AU Commission, Jean Ping, suggested that the Security Council's response was flawed owing to what he viewed as an early abandonment of diplomacy. After the Security Council denied AU representatives permission to travel to Libya for negotiations on 18 March 2011, the AU invited Qaddafi and the rebels to Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, on 25 March in a further attempt at a diplomatic solution.⁹¹ Whilst Qaddafi accepted and sent representatives, the rebels did not, thus dooming any hope for a negotiated settlement.

Ultimately, the decision to act found basis on the perception of an imminent massacre. The decision came quickly but also progressively, providing all parties the opportunity to diffuse the situation. Whilst undoubtedly sensitive to AU and OIC objections to military options, the UN also remained wary of the potential for another Bosnia, Rwanda, or Darfur if it did not act:⁹² *Last Resort*: +2. To this point, the criteria have focused on the decision-making to determine the necessity for the use of force [*jus ad bellum*]. Now the criteria will focus on the execution of the conflict [*jus in bello*].

The principle of *right conduct* is closely associated with non-combatant casualties. For the use of force to be just, it must be demonstrated that all efforts were made to avoid the targeting of civilians and civilian infrastructure, and that non-combatants were unharmed in the course of striking legitimate military targets. An excellent starting point is examining NATO's rules of engagement, which used two types of targeting: deliberate and dynamic. Deliberate targeting benefitted from advanced planning based on target identification by intelligence analysts, vetting of targets by specialists, matching of targets to weapons, surveillance to determine 'patterns of life,' and dropping leaflets to warn civilians.⁹³ Dynamic targeting involved targets of opportunity and, thus, not pre-disposed to the same degree of precise preparation. In the end, a UNHRC investigation concluded that NATO forces only struck built-up areas on rare occasions, taking 'extensive precautions to ensure civilians were not killed.'⁹⁴

However, not all of the UNHRC conclusions were positive. Whilst Qaddafi's forces exaggerated civilian casualties, going as far as moving children's bodies from a morgue to a bombing site,⁹⁵ NATO caused some

collateral damage. Of the 60 killed and 55 injured attributed to NATO, the worst case was in the town of Majer: 34 killed and 38 injured from a 500-pound GBU-12 bomb.⁹⁶ The incident raised legitimate concern about NATO's practice of striking a target more than once, a concern acknowledged by the organisation.⁹⁷ In this and other instances, rescuers rushed to the scene to help the wounded, resulting in additional casualties from the second strike. UNSCR 1973 did constrain NATO, however, by excluding an occupation force under the premise of protecting Libyan sovereignty. The unfortunate side effect limited NATO situational awareness on the ground, increasing risk for civilians.

When casualties did occur, NATO suffered justifiable criticism for its reluctance to acknowledge them on the premise that only it could do so through investigation, presumably requiring a ground presence. Given NATO's lack of ground presence, by definition there could not be acknowledged civilian casualties.⁹⁸ This situation created a perception that NATO was unwilling to take responsibility, which ran counter to the objectives of its painstaking targeting efforts. When compared to NATO policies in Afghanistan that provided compensation to victims, Libya appears to represent a step back. Near in importance to limiting non-combatant casualties was the avoidance of damaging civilian infrastructure. In the Iraq war, military commanders determined that 'the economic infrastructure of Iraqi society—all of it was a legitimate military target.'⁹⁹ In Libya, NATO specifically avoided civilian infrastructure.¹⁰⁰ The positive effect was no clearer than in the relatively quick recovery of the oil sector upon which the Libyan economy depends.

In considering *right conduct* as a whole, the UNHRC report provides a succinct conclusion, 'NATO did not deliberately target civilians in Libya.'¹⁰¹ In considering that NATO dropped about 8,000 bombs in almost 18,000 sorties, the results were impressive. This favourable result is probably because NATO only used precision-guided munitions and conducted meticulous planning based on solid intelligence whenever possible. The lack of ground presence may have contributed to an unintended loss of civilians, fatalities that NATO should have acknowledged. The avoidance of critical civilian infrastructure contributed to a reduced risk to civilians and a quicker recovery for the Libyan economy: *Right Conduct*: +2.

In considering *right conduct*, the actions analysed occurred from a tactical perspective. In considering the final *jus in bello* criterion of *proportionality of means*, the coalition's actions are scrutinised from a strategic perspective. According to Just War theory, the use of force must not exceed what is required to achieve the objectives. This dependency between objective and means is fundamental since 'what seems disproportionate in respect of one set of aims will seem entirely fitting in respect of another.'¹⁰² The stated aims for the Libyan intervention changed over time, thus complicating the assessment.

The Security Council's resolutions 1970 and 1973 seem proportionate to the serious situation on the ground in February–March 2011. The actual execution of the mandate is more debatable. While not deploying ground forces, the United States and Western Powers applied overwhelming air and sea power. Despite the impartial nature of the UN resolutions, NATO directed all its attacks against government assets, except for the accidental targeting of rebel forces that had acquired government vehicles. Whilst *right intent* viewed regime change from a motives perspective, *proportionality of means* is concerned with the level of force used. Obama faced criticism, primarily from hawkish Republicans, that a more aggressive role centred on additional air power would have shortened the conflict.¹⁰³ Whilst it took seven months to subdue Qaddafi's forces, it is difficult to conclude that additional assets would have had a significant effect. The coalition already had 260 air assets of virtually all varieties.¹⁰⁴ Furthermore, rapidity of execution was secondary to principled execution.

In April 2011, the Libya Contact Group highlighted these priorities by emphasising 'the role of the UN in leading the international effort to plan for early recovery and peace building in Libya.'¹⁰⁵ It led to the creation of UNSMIL on 16 September after the tide had turned against Qaddafi forces. UNSMIL responsibilities lay with helping to restore public security, the rule of law, public services, and the political transition towards democracy.¹⁰⁶ Consequently, the NATO mission terminated on 31 October 2011. The transition from NATO to UNSMIL was necessary to avoid conflicting mandates and politicisation of the Libyan recovery, in sharp contrast to Iraq with the heavy-handed imposition of controls by the Coalition Provisional Authority after the 2003 American invasion. UNSMIL, instead, offered the opportunity to separate the national interests of coalition members and re-enforce Libyans' ownership over their affairs. Given the enormous mandate and small size of UNSMIL—200 personnel—it is not surprising that it has made little progress towards its goals.¹⁰⁷ Without a significant improvement in security, the UN should consider taking additional measures to bolster UNSMIL through the addition of a sizeable and well-equipped peacekeeping force with a mandate to help the government establish control and train its forces, as well as disarm the remaining militia forces.¹⁰⁸

Overall, *proportionality of means* was somewhat weaker than *right conduct*. The American 'lead-from-behind' approach and NATO's focus on collateral damage avoidance played favourably. The importance of ensuring Libyan ownership of its future was an overriding concern that also legitimised the cessation of NATO involvement. UNSMIL represent a positive solution to manage the political transition, but it lacks re-enforcement from a robust peacekeeping force to prevent further deterioration of the security situation': *Proportionality of Means*: +1.

Combining the criteria analysed above and their compiled scores—in Table 2—determines the JWI for the Libyan conflict. The average of the

TABLE 2 Just War Criteria Scores for 'Unified Protector' (2011)

Criteria	Unified Protector
Just Cause	+3
Legitimate Authority	+2
Right Intent	+1
Net Benefit	+0.5
Last Resort	+2
Right Conduct	+2
Proportionality of Means	+1
JWI (average)	+1.6
JWI (as percentage)	77%

scores, the JWI, reflects the notion that no war is likely to be seen as fully just or unjust. The JWI of +1.6 for the 2011 intervention indicates substantial ethical justness.

In attempting to assess the mission overall, the average score may be converted to a percentage value, using a linear translation to a scale from 0 to 6. By using a typical passing score of 50 percent—admittedly arbitrary—the overall justness of the mission may be assessed in terms of pass/fail judgments.¹⁰⁹ By this measure, 'Operation Unified Protector' easily passes the ethical threshold at 77%.

This analysis of the 2011 intervention shows the value of assessing Just War criteria in both a qualitative and a quantitative fashion. The final score allows for the conclusion that the Libyan intervention was, on balance, quite just. The first criterion, *just cause*, considered Qaddafi's brutal repression of popular protests as the prime driver for Security Council condemnation and action. It is balanced against international criticism focusing on sovereignty and the progress in normalising relations with Libya. Nevertheless, given the dire and immediate threat to civilians, the near universal condemnation of Qaddafi's aggression over-ruled sovereignty rights.

Legitimate authority in 2011 was derived from the credibility afforded by UNSCR 1973 and the support of the Arab League and Libya Contact Group. Under *right intent*, criticism focused on concerns regarding regime change, but ultimately the protection of civilians was not possible without it. The likely prevention of a massacre in Benghazi gave a positive foundation for *net benefit* despite post-Qaddafi challenges associated with violence, dysfunctional democracy, human rights violations, uncontrolled militias, impact on Security Council non-action in Syria, and arms proliferation. Accounting for WMD destruction, access to cash reserves, a recovering oil industry, ongoing UNSMIL efforts, and a modicum of previously missing democracy tipped net benefit into positive territory. The final *jus ad bellum* criterion, *last resort*, saw the UN's quick escalation in March 2011 as justified in light of the unfolding situation in Benghazi, particularly given the spectre

of Rwanda-like massacres and Qaddafi's on-going bellicosity in the face of international pressure.

The *jus in bello* principle of *right conduct* was found favourable for NATO owing to its extraordinary caution in executing the mission, though there was some tragic and accidental losses of civilian life and an early reluctance to acknowledge those losses. *Proportionality of means* favoured the American 'lead-from-behind' approach, and the extraordinary effort to avoid human and infrastructure collateral damage, as well as the transfer of some authority to UNSMIL to help manage the political transition.

'Operation Unified Protector' scored highly under the category of *just cause, legitimate authority, last resort, and right conduct*. Despite lesser scores under *right intent, net benefit, and proportionality of means*, all values were positive with *net benefit* being the lowest. The JWI, as the average of the seven important criteria, remains high at +1.6 or 77 percent. This quantifies the conclusion that the 2011 Libyan intervention was moderately to substantially just. Admittedly, the assessment of *net benefit* remains provisional given the uncertainty regarding Libya's future. But the mission has given the country the promise of a Qaddafi-free future with a freer-market and some chance at democracy with the substantial rewards and dangers that it entails.

Unfortunately, after the 2011 civil war ended, the international community did not show the same effort and commitment to secure the peace as it did during the conflict. A *post-bellum* assessment of international actions would show some major flaws. Substantial investment from outside resources—and possibly a UN peacekeeping force—in the future can help Libya benefit from its newfound freedom in the long term. Yet the 2011 intervention was a justified step, easily passing a Just War threshold.

NOTES

1. Harold Koh [United States Department of State Legal Advisor], 'Statement Regarding the Use of Force in Libya,' American Society of International Law Annual Meeting, 26 March 2011: <http://www.state.gov/s/l/releases/remarks/159201.htm>.

2. J. David Goodman, 'Rights Group Says Libya's Militias Are 'Out of Control,' *New York Times* (16 February 2012): <http://thelede.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/02/16/rights-group-says-libyas-militias-are-out-of-control>.

3. Efraim Halevy, 'What the Libyan Intervention May Have Cost Us.' *New Republic* (5 March 2012): <http://www.tnr.com/article/politics/101320/tk-libya>.

4. Alan J. Kuperman, 'A Model Humanitarian Intervention? Reassessing NATO's Libya Campaign,' *International Security*, 38/1 (2013), 105–136 and associated brief, 'Lessons from Libya: How Not to Intervene.' <http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/Kuperman%20policy%20brief%20published%20version%202.pdf>.

5. Michael Walzer, *Just and Unjust Wars: A Moral Argument with Historical Illustrations*, 4th edition (New York, 2006), xvii.

6. James Turner Johnson, *Morality and Contemporary Warfare* (New Haven, CT, 2001), 22–23.

7. A.J. Coates, *The Ethics of War* (New York, 1997), 9.

8. A. Walter Dorn, 'The Just War Index: Comparing Warfighting and Counterinsurgency in Afghanistan,' *Journal of Military Ethics*, 10/3 (2011), 242–262: http://www.walterdorn.net/pdf/JWI-Afghanistan_JME_Optim_Sept2011.pdf.

9. A. Walter Dorn, 'The Just War Index'; A. Walter Dorn, David R. Mandel, and Ryan W. Cross, 'How Just Were America's Wars? A Survey of Experts Using a Just War Index,' *International Studies Perspectives*, (2014): <http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/insp.12079/abstract>.

10. David Fisher and N. Biggar, 'Was Iraq an Unjust War? A Debate on the Iraq War and Reflections on Libya,' *International Affairs*, 87/3 (2011), 707: <http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2011.00997.x/abstract>; H. van der Linden, 'Barack Obama as Just War Theorist: The Libyan Intervention,' *Scholarship and Professional Work—LAS*, Paper 234 (1 April 2012): http://digitalcommons.butler.edu/facsch_papers/234.

11. Jolyon Howarth, 'Humanitarian Intervention in the Post-Cold War Era; A Provisional Balance-sheet in Light of Libya, Syria and Mali,' Paper to be given to the *Fundacion Chile 21*, 21 March 2013. Kuperman; 'A Model Humanitarian Intervention?'

12. David D. Kirkpatrick, 'In Libya Capital, Long Bread Lines and Barricades,' *New York Times* (26 February 2011): <http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/27/world/africa/27libya.html>.

13. C.J. Chivers, 'More Evidence of Cluster-Bomb Use Discovered in Libya,' *New York Times* (13 February 2012): <http://atwar.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/02/13/more-evidence-of-cluster-bomb-use-discovered-in-libya/?scp=1&sq=more%20evidence%20of%20cluster-bomb%20use%20discovered%20in%20libya&st=cse>.

14. UN Human Rights Council, 'Report of the International Commission of Inquiry on Libya,' A/HRC/19/68 (2 March 2012), 54: <http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session19/A.HRC.19.68.pdf>.

15. UN Security Council, 'Resolution 1970: Peace and Security in Africa,' S/RES/1970(2011) (26 February 2011): [http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/1970\(2011\)](http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/RES/1970(2011)).

16. J. Downie, 'When Numbers Lie: Why Isn't There an Accurate Death Toll in Libya?,' *New Republic* (1 April 2011): <http://www.tnr.com/article/world/86090/libya-death-toll-war-qaddafi>.

17. I. Black, 'Libyan Revolution Casualties Lower Than Expected, Says New Government,' *Guardian* (8 January 2013): <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jan/08/libyan-revolution-casualties-lower-expected-government>.

18. UNHRC, 'Report of the International Commission,' 22.

19. Department of State, 'Use of Force in Libya.'

20. 'Libya: Red Cross Pulls Out of Benghazi Fearing Attack,' *BBC News* (16 March 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12767759>.

21. UN, 'Security Council Approves 'No-Fly Zone' over Libya, Authorizing 'All Necessary Measures' to Protect Civilians, by Vote of 10 in Favour with 5 Abstentions,' UN Doc. SC/10200 (17 March 2011): <http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2011/sc10200.doc.htm>.

22. Ibid.

23. I. Cotler and J. Genser, 'Libya and the Responsibility to Protect,' *New York Times* (28 February 2011): http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/01/opinion/01iht-edcotler01.html?_r=1&scp=1&sq=libya%20and%20the%20responsibility%20to%20protect&st=cse.

24. United Nations Security Council, 'Resolution 1973: The Situation in Libya,' S/RES/1973(2011), 17 March 2011: <http://daccess-ddsny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N11/268/39/PDF/N1126839.pdf?OpenElement>.

25. 'Libya ICC: Gaddafi Co-Accused,' *BBC News* (27 June 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13416319>; K.I. Matar and R.W. Thabit, *Lockerbie and Libya: A Study in International Relations* (Jefferson, NC), 9:qq.

26. Doug Saunders, 'With Gadhafi's Death, Libyans Face an Unknown Rebirth,' *Globe and Mail* (20 October 2011): <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/with-gadhafis-death-libyans-face-an-unknown-rebirth/article558228/>; Dirk Vandewalle, *A History of Modern Libya* (Cambridge, 2012), 150–52; Edwin Lane, 'After Gaddafi, Libya's Amazigh Demand Recognition,' *BBC News* (23 December 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-16289543>.

27. Yehudit Ronen, *Qaddafi's Libya in World Politics* (Boulder, CO, 2008), 2.

28. 'Libya's WMD Stockpiles are Secure: Pentagon,' *Defense News* (24 August 2011): <http://www.defensenews.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=2011108240303>; 'Libya Compensates Terror Victims,' *BBC News* (31 October 2008): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/7703110.stm>.

29. Yahia H. Zoubir, 'The US and Libya: The Lengthy Road to Reconciliation,' in Robert E. Looney, ed., *Handbook of US–Middle East Relations: Formative Factors and Regional Perspectives*, (London. 2009), 270.
30. Vandewalle, *Modern Libya*, 190–192.
31. Alex J. Bellamy and Paul D. Williams, 'The New Politics of Protection? Côte d'Ivoire. Libya and the Responsibility to Protect,' *International Affairs*, 87/4 (2011), 843: <http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-2346.2011.01006.x/abstract>; Michael Emerson, 'The Responsibility to Protect and Regime Change,' *Centre for European Policy Studies Commentary* (1 December 2011): <http://www.ceps.eu/book/responsibility-protect-and-regime-change>.
32. Justin Morris, 'Libya and Syria: R2P and the Spectre of the Swinging Pendulum,' *International Affairs*, 89/5 (2013), 1283.
33. United Nations, *Charter of the United Nations*, Chapter 1, Article 2.4. <http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/chapter1.shtml>.
34. Ibid, Article 2.7.
35. UNSC, 'Resolution 1973.'
36. Council of the League of Arab States, 'The Implications of the Current Events in Libya and the Arab Position,' (12 March 2011): [http://responsibilitytoprotect.org/Arab%20League%20Ministerial%20level%20statement%2012%20march%202011%20-%20english\(1\).pdf](http://responsibilitytoprotect.org/Arab%20League%20Ministerial%20level%20statement%2012%20march%202011%20-%20english(1).pdf).
37. Fareed Zakaria, 'Why Are We in Libya?' *Time*, 177/13(May 2011), 32–35: <http://connection.ebscohost.com/c/articles/59767817/why-are-we-libya>.
38. UN Security Council, 6498th Meeting, 'Security Council Approves 'No-Fly Zone' Over Libya, Authorizing 'All Necessary Measures' to Protect Civilians, By Vote of 10 in Favour with 5 Abstentions,' SC/10200 (17 March 2011): <http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2011/sc10200.doc.htm>.
39. Ibid.
40. UNSC, 'Resolution 1973.'
41. Mark Landler and Steven Erlanger, 'Obama Seeks to Unify Allies as More Airstrikes Rock Tripoli,' *New York Times* (22 March 2011): http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/23/world/africa/23libya.html?_r=1&scp=1&sq=obama%20seeks%20to%20unify%20allies%20as%20more%20airstrikes%20rock%20tripoli&st=cse.
42. 'Arab League: Protection of Civilians in Libya is Priority,' *BBC News* (20 March 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12801823>.
43. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, London Conference on Libya, *Chair's Statement* (29 March 2011): http://www.nato.int/nato_static/assets/pdf/pdf_2011_03/20110927_110329_-London-Conference-Libya.pdf.
44. Patrick Wintour, 'London Libya Conference Leaves Gaddafi's Fate Undecided,' *Guardian* (29 March 2011): <http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/mar/29/london-libya-conference-leaves-gaddafi-fate-undecided?INTCMP=SRCH>.
45. David Pugliese, 'The Libya Mission One Year Later: Into the Unknown,' *Ottawa Citizen* (17 February 2012): <http://www.ottawacitizen.com/news/Libya+Mission+Year+Later+Victory+what+price/6178518/story.html>.
46. North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, Libya Contact Group, *Chair's Statement* (13 April 2011): http://www.nato.int/nato_static/assets/pdf/pdf_2011_04/20110926_110413-Libya-Contact_Group-Doha.pdf.
47. Ivo H. Daalder, and James G. Stavridis, 'NATO's Victory in Libya: The Right Way to Run an Intervention,' *Foreign Affairs*, 91/2 (2012): <http://www.cfr.org/libya/natos-victory-libya/p27475>.
48. Edward Cody, 'Arab League Condemns Broad Western Bombing Campaign in Libya,' *Washington Post* (20 March 2011): http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/arab-league-condemns-broad-bombing-campaign-in-libya/2011/03/20/AB1pSg1_story.html.
49. United Nations Security Council, 6531st Meeting, *Minutes*. S/PV.6531 (10 May 2011): http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/PV.6531.
50. UNHRC, 'Report of the International Commission,' 51.
51. David Pugliese, 'Canada Helped NATO Enable Ouster of Gadhafi from Libya,' *Ottawa Citizen* (19 February 2012): <http://www.vredessite.nl/andernieuws/2012/week10/02-19-libya-ouster.html>.
52. Ibid.; Steven Solloff, 'All Confused on the Western Front: NATO's and Libya's Rebels Don't Jibe,' *Time* (21 June 2011): <http://www.time.com/time/world/article/0,8599,2078831,00.html>.
53. Tim Castle, 'NATO Giving Rebels Intelligence in Gaddafi Hunt—UK's Fox,' *Reuters* (25 August 2011): <http://af.reuters.com/article/libyaNews/idAFL5E7JP08I20110825>.

54. Communication to one of the authors from a member of the operational headquarters staff in Naples, September 2011.

55. The authors' 'Just War evaluation of the 1986 US bombing in Libya' can be found at <http://www.walterdorn.net/pub/5>.

56. Pugliese, 'Canada Helped NATO'; John F. Burns, 'New Questions in Lockerbie Bomber's Release,' *New York Times* (22 August 2009): http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/22/world/europe/22Lockerbie.html?_r=1&scp=1&sq=New%20Questions%20in%20Lockerbie%20Bomber%E2%80%99s%20Release&st=cse.

57. Margaret O'Brien Steinfelds, 'Hazardous Means: Libya & The Ambiguity of Humanitarian Intervention,' *Commonweal Magazine* (17 June 2011): <http://commonwealmagazine.org/hazardous-means>.

58. UNSC, 'Resolution 1973.'

59. Fisher and Biggar, 'Was Iraq an Unjust War?' 707.

60. Pugliese, 'Canada Helped NATO; North Atlantic Treaty Organisation,' London Conference on Libya, 29 Mar 11; idem., 'Libya Contact Group,' 13 April 2011; idem., Working Lunch of NATO Ministers of Defense, *Statement on Libya*, 8 June 2011: http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/news_75177.htm.

61. North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, Statement by Oana Lungescu, NATO Spokesperson, and Colonel Roland Lavoie, Operation 'Unified Protector' military spokesperson, *Press Briefing on Libya* (27 September 2011): http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_78535.htm.

62. 'Libya: US to Reduce Role in Military Campaign,' *BBC News* (21 March 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12813757>.

63. Pugliese, 'Canada Helped NATO.'

64. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Statement by Carmen Romero, NATO Deputy Spokesperson, and Lieutenant-General Charles Bouchard, Commander of the Operation Unified Protector, *Press Briefing on Libya* (26 April 2011): http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_72902.htm.

65. North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, *Press Conference by NATO Secretary General on the Latest Developments in Libya and Operation Unified Protector*, 21 October 2011: http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_79807.htm; Pugliese, 'Canada Helped NATO.'

66. Ian Black, 'Libyan Revolution Casualties Lower Than Expected, Says New Government,' *Guardian* (8 January 2013): <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jan/08/libyan-revolution-casualties-lower-expected-government>.

67. UNHRC, 'Report of the International Commission,' 17.

68. C.J. Chivers, and Eric Schmitt, 'In Strikes on Libya by NATO, an Unspoken Civilian Toll,' *New York Times* (17 December 2011): <http://www.nytimes.com/2011/12/18/world/africa/scores-of-unintended-casualties-in-nato-war-in-libya.html?scp=1&sq=In%20Strikes%20on%20Libya%20by%20NATO,%20an%20Unspoken%20Civilian%20Toll&st=cse>; 'Counting the Cost of NATO's Mission in Libya,' *BBC News* (31 October 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-15528984>.

69. Marlise Simons and Neil Macfarquhar, 'Hague Court Seeks Warrants for Libyan Officials,' *New York Times* (4 May 2011): http://www.nytimes.com/2011/05/05/world/africa/05nations.html?_r=0.

70. 'Libya Crisis: Profile of NTC Chair Mustafa Abdul Jalil,' *BBC News* (22 August 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-14613679>.

71. Jason Pack and Mohamed Eljarh, 'Talk About Political Dysfunction,' *New York Times* (18 October 2013), A17: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/10/19/opinion/talk-about-political-dysfunction.html?_r=0.

72. Frederic Wehrey, 'Libya Doesn't Need More Militias,' *New York Times* (10 June 2013): http://www.nytimes.com/2013/06/11/opinion/libya-doesnt-need-more-militias.html?_r=0.

73. UNSMIL & OHCHR, 'Torture and Deaths in Detention in Libya,' October 2013: <http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/LY/TortureDeathsDetentionLibya.pdf>.

74. United Nations Secretary-General, 'Report of the Secretary-General on the United Nations Support Mission in Libya,' UN Doc. S/2013/104 (21 February 2013).

75. 'Libya Profile,' *BBC News* (4 January 2012): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-13754900>.

76. World Bank, 'Libya Overview,' <http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/libya/overview> (updated March 2014).

77. Secretary-General, 'United Nations Support Mission in Libya.'

78. Ken Hanly, 'Op-Ed: Libya Still Trying to Eliminate Its Chemical Weapons Stocks,' *Digital Journal* (23 September 2013): <http://digitaljournal.com/article/358936>.

79. United Nations, 'Libyan Authorities Working to Respond to People's High Expectations—UN Envoy,' *UN News Centre* (22 December 2011): <http://www.un.org/apps/news/story.asp?NewsID=40825&Cr=Libya&Cr1=>.
80. '5,000 Surface-to-Air Missiles Secured in Libya,' *Defense News* (11 December 2011): <http://www.defensenews.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=2011112110304>.
81. Daniel Brode, 'Rebels on the Rise in Northern Mali,' *New York Times* (3 April 2012): http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/04/opinion/rebels-on-the-rise-in-northern-mali.html?_r=1.
82. Nick Cumming-Bruce, 'Death Toll in Syria Estimated at 191,000,' (22 August 2014): http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/23/world/middleeast/un-raises-estimate-of-dead-in-syrian-conflict-to-191000.html?_r=0.
83. Ellen Barry, 'As Nations Line Up Against Syrian Government, Russia Sides Firmly with Assad,' *New York Times* (27 January 2012): <http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/28/world/europe/russia-sides-firmly-with-assad-government-in-syria.html?scp=1&sq=As%20Nations%20Line%20Up%20Against%20Syrian%20Government,%20Russia%20Sides%20Firmly%20with%20Assad&st=cse>.
84. Kim Richard Nossal, 'The Use—and Misuse—of R2P: The Case of Canada,' *Libya: The Responsibility to Protect and the Future of Humanitarian Intervention* (New York, 2013), 125–126.
85. UNSC, 'Resolution 1970.'
86. *Ibid.*
87. Organisation of Islamic Cooperation, 'Final Communique Issued by the Emergency Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives to the Organization of the Islamic Conference on the Alarming Developments in Libyan Jamahiriya': http://www.oic-oci.org/oicv2/topic/?t_id=5022&ref=2110&lan=en&x_key=Final%20Communique%20Issued%20by%20the%20Emergency%20Meeting%20of%20the%20Committee%20of%20Permanent%20Representatives.
88. Peace and Security Council of the African Union, 'Communique of the 265th Meeting of the Peace and Security Council,' PSC/PR/COMM.2 (CCLXV), 10 March 2011: http://www.au.int/en/sites/default/files/COMMUNIQUE_EN_10_MARCH_2011_PSD_THE_265TH_MEETING_THE_PEACE_AND_SECURITY_COUNCIL.pdf.
89. Council of the League of Arab States, 'Implications of,' 12 March 2011.
90. Fisher, 'Was Iraq an Unjust,' 702.
91. 'Libya: Uganda Freezes Libyan Assets Under UN Sanctions,' *BBC News* (25 March 2011): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-12860837>.
92. Dan Bilefsky, and Mark Landler, 'As U.N. Backs Military Action in Libya, U.S. Role is Unclear,' *New York Times* (17 March 2011): <http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/18/world/africa/18nations.html?scp=1&sq=As%20U.N.%20Backs%20Military%20Action%20in%20Libya,%20U.S.%20Role%20is%20Unclear&st=cse>.
93. Chivers, 'Strikes.'
94. UNHRC, 'Report of the International Commission,' 18.
95. *Ibid.*, 17.
96. *Ibid.*, 164.
97. Chivers, 'Strikes.'
98. *Ibid.*
99. Walzer, *Just and Unjust*, xx.
100. Chivers, 'Strikes.'
101. UNHRC, 'Report of the International CXommission,' 18.
102. Coates, *Ethics of War* 289.
103. Peter Grier, 'Has Obama's Approach to Libya Been Vindicated?' *Christian Science Monitor* (22 August 2011): <http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Foreign-Policy/2011/0822/Has-Obama-s-approach-to-Libya-been-vindicated>.
104. North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, *Operation Unified Protector: Final Mission Stats* (2 November 2011): http://www.nato.int/nato_static/assets/pdf/pdf_2011_11/20111108_111107-factsheet_up_factsfigures_en.pdf.
105. NATO, 'Libya Contact Group,' 13 April 2011.
106. UN Security Council, 'Resolution 2009: The Situation in Libya,' S/RES/2009 (2011), 16 September 2011: <http://www.un.org/press/en/2011/sc10389.doc.htm>.
107. Secretary-General, 'United Nations Support Mission in Libya.'

108. Walter Dorn, 'Give the Peacekeepers Tools They Need,' *National Post* (26 September 2011): <http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2011/09/27/walter-dorn-give-peacekeepers-the-tools-they-need/>.

109. A. Walter Dorn, 'Warfighting, Counterinsurgency and Peacekeeping in Afghanistan: Three Strategies Examined in the Light of Just War Theory,' in Gary D. Badcock and Darren C. Marks, eds., *War, Human Dignity and Nation Building: Theological Perspectives on Canada's Role in Afghanistan*, (Newcastle, 2011), 16–70.

Andrew Wedgwood is an Aerospace Engineering officer in the Royal Canadian Air Force. He is a graduate of the Joint Command and Staff Programme at the Canadian Forces College and holds a Masters of Defence Studies. He has a wide range of military experience including a tour in support of operations during the conflict in Afghanistan. He is currently serving as the Commanding Officer of 8 Air Maintenance Squadron at 8 Wing Trenton.

A. Walter Dorn is Professor of Defence Studies at the Royal Military College of Canada and the Canadian Forces College (CFC). He is Deputy Director for Graduate Studies at CFC and teaches officers of rank Major to Brigadier. He has served in UN field operations and is currently a member of the UN's Expert Panel on Technology and Innovation in UN Peacekeeping. His most recent book is an edited volume, *Air Power in UN Operations: Wings for Peace* (2014).